St. Thomas à Becket

Agenda of the Baptism Steering Committee Meeting #7

October 13, 2005 - 7:30p.m.

Present: Samia B., Deacon Richard B., Katerina C., Diane F., Fr. Placido M., Fr. Gilles S., 

Heidi T., Jana V.L. 

1. Opening payer: Fr. Gilles
2. Baptism schedule/frequency 
Fr. Gilles presented some stats supporting the present schedule for one baptismal celebration per month from beginning of January to end of July.
3. Recruitment of new teams
There is a possibility that Fr. Placido might be able to approach potential teams/couples as he becomes more familiar with the parish community.

4. The stretch between the preparation meeting and baptism:  (Please see “Fr. Gilles’ Notes”)
5. Participation booklets 
Samia will work with Diane for a quote from Bureau en Gros on a large quantity to keep in stock for use at baptisms.  A copy per adult should be distributed and participants can keep the booklet for a souvenir (inside leaflet has name of the baptised, date of baptism, godparents’ names etc.) and information on the Parish (tel. # and address).
6. The presence of the celebrant at the preparation meetings: (Please see “Fr. Gilles’ Notes”)
7. Follow-up & maintenance of contact with families of baptised 

Samia brought back from the 25th Anniversary Conference of the National Association for Catholic Family Life Ministers (NACFLM) held in Chicago in Sept. 2005 – of which Becket is member – a program for follow-up on families of baptized, which actually can start prior to baby’s birth.  “Passing On the Faith” is a mailing of a set of 6 different newsletters with a particular theme thread for the first year of baby’s life.  A personal note, parish future events notice or other news may be added as an insert to the newsletter. The program is a tool for keeping in touch with those families while supporting and encouraging them to connect with their parish church and to pass on the faith to their children; it is published by the Family Life Office of the Diocese of Altoona-Johnstown in PA, U.S.A. and could be ordered at a reasonable price in bulk.  Also, Samia suggested that the book “Raising Faith-Filled Kids” (cost is $15/each) – an easy to read, practical and down-to-earth book written by author Tom McGrath (editor of At Home with our Faith Newsletter (from Claretian Publications) - http://homefaith.com ) – be given to families at the Thursday meeting, as a gift and a parenting support tool for them.  
8. Assessment of Current Practices in general: (Addressed in part –please see “Fr. Gilles’ Notes”)
9. Varia

The teams and presiders expressed their appreciation for the choir’s inspiring ministry as part of the liturgy.  Samia will ask Marie-Linda to let the group know that only one verse of the Hail Mary song is to be sung during the transfer from the Sanctuary to the statue of Mary for the prayer of consecration to Mary. 
10. Next meeting & closing prayer:  Thursday, 17 November, 2005 – 7:30 pm
St. Thomas à Becket Parish

Fr. Gilles’ Notes from the Baptism Steering Committee Meeting # 7

 October 13, 2005 – 7:30p.m.

Discussion of our objectives in Baptism ministry

1. Welcoming.

2. Establishing a rapport with the parents and among them.

3. Verify the data sheets.

4. Give a teaching on Baptism.

5. Evangelization: sparking and energizing their faith.

6. Giving a catechesis on the Sabbath and the freedom of the children of God – God ardently desires to give them and us fullness of life – we are caught in the grip of a new slavery.

7. Beginning to restore parents to their role as teachers of the faith, and sharing with them tips for mentoring their children in faith at home and at church.  Baptism begins it.  

8. Rehearsal: we want them soon before the celebration to become familiar with the celebration; so that they remember where to go and what to do, enhancing their experience of the liturgy.

9. During the homily the celebrants strive to address the parents, the godparents, and the assembly.  It is a precious and unique evangelizing and catechizing opportunity.

10. While we are primarily targeting the parents, we don’t want to lose sight of the godparents, and want to help them grasp what it means to help the parents to “parent their child to God”.

Observations 

Our Teams are observing that the disconnect between the Thursday meeting/rehearsal and the Sunday celebration is causing some confusion for the parents, who have forgotten where to go and what to do.  We realize we have lost something that we had before and that was good. 

In addition, we have also lost the opportunity to build some rapport between the Baptism Team, including the Celebrant, and the families.  

These two objectives are sufficiently central and desirable to discuss what to do about the loss.

There is also more confusion at the meeting around the data sheets, since there is a whole pile of them to search through when the families arrive.  

Consensus 

We came to a strong consensus on the desirability of reconnecting the Thursday meeting/rehearsal to the Sunday celebration immediately following.  In addition, we came to consensus on the desirability of a “first” meeting to precede the Thursday meeting/rehearsal, and to transfer the “obligation/requirement” of attending a meeting to that first meeting, to be discussed below.

Newly defined objectives for the Thursday meeting
· We want them to have a good experience to set up the Sunday celebration.  


  We want to create an environment of community and festivity so that the parents and godparents whose families will be celebrating together can begin to become church together.

· We’d like them to have a significant prayer moment
It would be wonderful for the parents and godparents who come to this meeting to prepare for the Baptism of their child could find themselves more at ease with the church environment and even feel touched by God somehow.

· We need to restore a rehearsal in proximity to the celebration

These families need a rehearsal to put them at ease with what is expected of them, and it needs to happen on the Thursday before.

New strategy and scenario for the Thursday meeting
· Welcome
Be ready as a team, perhaps even pray briefly for the guests about to arrive, greet them, and invite them to place their goodies on the sharing table.

· Share the goodies, enjoy the company, relax, and get acquainted 
The Team greet new arrivals, show them the sharing table, invite them to enjoy the goodies, mingle, and relax.  The Team also mingle and relax.

· Handling of the data sheets

Once the families have mostly arrived, the Team hand out the data sheets and ask for corrections.
· Building community
The Team invite families to get acquainted with another family.

· Informal mystagogia on Baptism 
The Team get everyone’s attention, hand out the Baptism booklet with a brief comment, and ask the Celebrant to share some thoughts on the significance of Baptism.  This is in effect a mystagogia or teaching on Baptism as a gift already being given, and a reality already being lived, yet mysterious.

Potential key notions to entertain might be: celebration and joy, something of the Eastern Rite’s appreciation and enthusiasm for the Resurrection as it relates to Baptism, Baptism as a true sharing in the life of the Blessed Trinity, the freedom of the children of God, etc.

· Significant moment of silence, awe and wonder, and prayer

As the mystery of what God continues to do and ardently wants yet to do for us becomes more apparent, and the Celebrant speaks of the wonder of it all, and perhaps the Team give a brief testimony of their awe at the power of Baptism, we rely on the Holy Spirit to instill a sense of awe and wonder in the guests.  On cue, the Team light the Paschal Candle and lower the lights; while the Celebrant gently invites the guests to enjoy a peaceful moment of silence in the presence of God, who loves us more truly than anyone we have ever known.  The Celebrant and Team may read a brief Scripture verse, pause, and utter a simple prayer.  Once the moment reaches a “fullness”, the Team invite the guests to enjoy a brief break and reassemble at the church doors in 5 to 10 minutes.
· Short break
This is to allow a “pee break” after enjoying the goodies, to allow parents to attend to the children they have brought, and to allow the mystagogia and prayer moment to “settle”.

· Rehearsal in the church 
The Team go over the practical details regarding arrival, signing the register, where to sit, the assembly at the doors to start, and so on.

· Final prayer at the steps and goodnight

After all the points have been covered, questions answered, and volunteer readers secured, the Celebrant leads the assembly in simple common prayer at the steps, wishes the families well until Sunday, thanks the Team, and bids everyone goodnight.
Potential Topics for the First Meeting in Preparation for Baptism

1. Evangelization – it’s desirable, but unlikely, that parents and godparents take the Alpha Course.
2. Catechesis on the Sabbath – explore the new life of freedom of the baptized.
3. They could attend Parish Advent or Lent missions.
4. Parent Formation: 
· It is crucial to share with parents and godparents the new paradigm of “the transmission of the faith” – this is our direction as a diocesan church.

· This process has been taken out of the schools and given back to them, the parents of their child.  A key factor in children acquiring the gift of faith is mentoring by their parents.  
· Share with them some practices and practical tips for mentoring their children in faith at home, in church, at work and school, in society, and so on.
· Introduce parents and godparents to the faith journey of exploration called Faith First.
· Approach them about their follow up of Baptism with their children until they reach the age for Faith First.
5. Explore collaboration with Faith First in terms of the topics of adult religious education and the formation objectives for the parent gatherings.

“Selling the product”

We are convinced that once parents and godparents realize what we are offering them, they will want to attend these meetings.   We are developing a consensus on the desirability of maintaining an obligation for all the Roman Catholic parents and godparents to attend a meeting, and of transferring this obligation from the Thursday meeting to this first meeting.

It would be good to have one such meeting every month, to make it easier for families to accomplish their obligation and assure their celebration date, and to perhaps also give them a variety of topics to choose from.  We have already initiated a waiting list allowing parents to be reassured they will have the date they desire providing by then they all attend a meeting.

